Minutes of Strategic Policy Committee 2 – Infrastructure Policy, Transportation, Fire and Emergency Services Issues held in County Hall on Friday 4th March 2016. 

Present:
Cllr. Matt Doran (Chairman). 

                                           Cllr.Tomás Breathnach; Cllr. Michael Doyle; Cllr.    

                                           Michael McCarthy; Cllr. Fidelis Doherty; Cllr. Eamon Aylward.
Ms. Mairead Phelan; Mr.Barry Lynch; Mr.Billy Walsh; Mr. Michael Rice
In Attendance:     
Simon Walton, A/Director of Services; Mr. Kevin Hanley, Head of Information Systems;  Mr.Declan Murphy, Resident Engineer; Mr. Martin Butler, Administrative Officer. 

Apology:                         Mr.Gary Graham.                             
1. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING
Minutes of previous meeting of SPC 2 held on 4th December 2015. 

Proposed by Cllr. Michael McCarthy
Seconded by Cllr.Tomás Breathnach
and Agreed.  

2. Matters Arising.
(a) Amendment of previous minutes:

Minutes of meeting on 4th December 2015 amended to record apology from Cllr. Eamon Aylward submitted in advance of that meeting 

 for his non attendance.

(b) Defribillators.

Defribillators now available in all the Fire Stations in County Kilkenny and personnel trained in the use of them.

(c) Bus Routes/Rural Transport
In reply to a query from Cllr. F. Doherty concerning the slow pace of progress with the development of the bus stop on the N25 in Glenmore the meeting was informed by Mr. S. Walton that finance has been set aside for this. This work in conjunction with other works in this Municipal District is being carried out by the Council’s own direct labour consisting of 3 people. 
3. Broadband.
Mr. Kevin Hanley outlined the current position in relation to broadband in County Kilkenny. Details of 2016-2020 Rural Fibre Deployment announced by eir was circulated at the meeting. Additional rural areas of County Kilkenny are included in this extension which will deliver a high speed broadband network of speed up to 1Gbps fibre technology. When completed approximately 22,200 homes and businesses in Kilkenny will be able to access this speed broadband network.

He then gave a brief overview of the Government’s National Broadband Plan (NBP). By 2016 it is expected that 70% of premises in the country will have access to quality speed broadband through commercial investment. The High Speed Broadband Map 2020 circulated at the meeting shows where high speed broadband services are or will be provided commercially over the next 5 years.  This plan will target the remaining 30% of the country where there is no commercial investment and which will require State intervention. The Government has recently started this procurement process and €275 m has been set aside for this investment.
The meeting also discussed the need for duct network to be installed in the road network and the need to have it streamlined with road improvement works. In reply Mr. S. Walton said this is ongoing and an example of this is the KCAS bridge where ducts have been laid to accommodate broadband.

It was agreed by the committee to contact eir to request a representative from that company to attend the next meeting of the SPC2. 
4. Greenways.

The possibility of linking greenways in the South East with other locations within the country was discussed.  It was agreed that efforts should now be made to link the greenways and have this objective included in the National Investment Programme to enable the potential for increased tourism and economic dividends to be derived from this investment. Sensitive routes like the pathway along the Barrow from St.Mullins to Carlow and the need for public consultation discussed at the meeting. Mr. Simon Walton informed the meeting that the completion of an ecology survey is underway in respect of the Waterford /New Ross Greenway. 

The meeting referred to the success of the Great Western Greenway in County Mayo as an example of the tourist potential that has been derived from that project and the success of the Deise Greenway from Waterford to Dungarvan. Liaison with Waterford and Wexford Local authorities is considered important with this venture.

Following further discussion it was agreed that a draft motion in relation to this matter be prepared within the next two weeks by the committee with a view to having it agreed for submission to the Council meeting in April. If the motion is agreed at the April meeting of the Council a copy will then be sent to Wexford and Waterford Local Authorities for their endorsement and subsequent submission to the Department of Tourism.    
5. Flooding.
Mr. S. Walton informed the meeting that an application was submitted to the Department of Transport, Tourism and Sport for €5.2m for flooding and that an allocation of €3m under the first tranche was announced by the Department.
The SPC2 committee again acknowledged the efforts made by the Council staff and emergency services in the flooded areas and their assistance to people in those areas. 

6. Speed Limits.

Mr. Declan Murphy gave a brief history of the review of speed limits to date. Guidelines for the setting and Managing of Speed Limits in Ireland (2015) which outlines criteria on how to change existing speed limits were issued by the Department of Transport ,Tourism and Sport in April 2015.
· To date KCC have surveyed all speed limit signs in Kilkenny and inputted the data on the MapRoad system so there is a central IT system for all speed limits and signs. 
· A pre draft consultation period was carried out between Oct – Dec 2015 and over 50 submissions received from the public, public representations, An Garda Siochana & KCC area engineers. 
· RPS appointed by Transport Infrastructure Ireland (TII) to review all National Roads. 

· Target Date of June 2016 for Draft Revision A Bye-Laws.

· A public Consultation process will then follow, along with an assessment of any objections and submissions.

· Draft Revision B Bye-Laws completed by January 2017.

· March 31st 2017 is the date set for the publishing of Bye-laws after which the updated Bye-laws come into force. 

A discussion then followed and Mr. Murphy replied to the queries raised at the meeting. It was agreed that when the Speed Limit Review is completed it should be considered in conjunction with the Road Safety Plan. 
This concluded the business of the meeting.
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